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To:
City Council



From:
Erica Martin, Director – Planning Department

Gregg Strakaluse, Director – Streets & Stormwater Department


Craig Mole, Director - Building Department


Date:

September 28, 2021

Workshop Meeting Date:  October 4, 2021



SUBJECT:

Discussion on lot coverage limitations.
BACKGROUND:

While the City thoroughly regulates building coverage via setbacks, building area and lot coverage regulations, and stormwater regulations, the City does not have definitive regulation for maximum impervious coverage areas on lots. The City provides minimum setback requirements to limit building coverage, limits building area as a percentage of the lot area, and applies stormwater design criteria to all development, including single family homes.  The City does not specifically limit the amount of impervious area beyond the building footprint, other than requiring landscape buffers for some land uses and the City currently allows for exceptions to building area for roofed areas that are open or screened on the sides.  Lot coverage (multiple family and non-residential) and building area (single family) are defined as follows:

“Lot coverage means that percentage of a lot or parcel of land that is covered or occupied by all buildings, including accessory buildings, under the terms of this land development code. Fences, shuffleboard courts, swimming pools and the like shall not be included in computing lot coverage. Balconies and means of egress shall be included in determining building coverage if either of the following conditions exists and to the extent that such conditions exist:

(1)  Balconies and means of egress project more than six feet from the building wall of any floor.

(2)  The combined length of balconies and means of egress on any one floor level along a building wall exceeds 50 percent of the length of the wall.”

“Building area, relative to single-family residential lots, means that portion of lot coverage which is the sum total of all lot area covered by roof and which is enclosed by walls or any other enclosure system. Mesh screening shall not be considered a wall or enclosure system. Building area is calculated as the area within the outermost perimeter of the enclosing walls or enclosure system.”

Code Comparison

Planning staff reviewed the codes of other communities to see if there are examples of the regulation of impervious areas beyond the building footprint.  The chart included with this item indicates whether the communities regulate building area, impervious coverage beyond the building footprint and if they apply stormwater design standards.  Each was reviewed relative to single family, multiple family and commercial development.

Staff found that Naples is somewhat unique in the regulation of stormwater standards, particularly for single family homes.  While many communities have stormwater standards for the purpose of assessing stormwater fees, and some of those standards apply design credits, most do not have the specific stormwater design requirements that Naples has.  Regulating impervious area beyond the building footprint is also unique. 

One community that regulates in all three areas is Key West.  The following definition and scope are from Key West’s Code and are related to the limits of impervious surfaces.

“Sec. 122-1143. - Impervious surface requirements for all uses.

(a)  Definition; scope. The term "impervious surface" is defined as that portion of the land which is covered by buildings, pavement, nonporous fill, or other cover through which water cannot penetrate. The impervious surface ratio requirement controls the intensity of development, by restricting the amount of the land covered by any type of impervious surface.

(b)  Calculation. The impervious surface ratio (ISR) is calculated for the gross site by dividing the total impervious surface by the gross site area. Waterbodies are impervious and shall be included as such in the ISR calculation.
ISR = Total Impervious Surface / Total Lot Area = 2,000 + 4,000 / 10,000 = 60%”
The City of Winter Park also regulates all three areas with limits for building coverage, maximum floor area ratio and maximum impervious coverage.  For some districts there is an increase of 25-30% between the building area coverage and impervious area coverage.

Dania Beach regulates impervious surfaces in addition to building area with the following standards.


“Sec. 215-130. - Impervious area standards.

(A)  Maximum allowable impervious area. To effectively provide for the drainage of stormwater the area of land covered by buildings, structures and impervious surfaces shall not exceed sixty-three (63) percent for open space, residential and mobile home zoning districts, seventy-five (75) percent for commercial, eighty (80) percent for industrial and eighty-five (85) percent for residential office zoning districts, excluding the CRA form-based zoning districts for which open space standards are provided in the district regulations of article 303. PEDD requirements are provided in the district regulations in article 320.

(B)  [Commercial use category.] For the purpose of this section, all other uses such as, but not limited to, community facilities, utilities, transportation and office parks, shall be included in the commercial use category. In mixed-use developments located outside of the CRA form-based zoning districts, the most restrictive of the applicable impervious area limitations shall be utilized.

(C)  Allowable use of pervious area. Subject to compliance with all other regulations, pervious areas may be used to satisfy requirements for landscaping and setbacks, buffer strips, drain fields, passive recreation areas and any other purpose that does not require compaction, or filling or covering of the ground with a material that prevents infiltration of water into the ground.”

Naples

For the City of Naples, the requirements for stormwater management provide for on-site filtration and percolation and have the combined effect of both reducing the quantity and improving quality of stormwater runoff. Setbacks and building area limitations help to provide open space and separation from neighboring properties which improve the aesthetics of the community while also providing potential areas of open space which may be pervious. The issue is whether the City would also like to regulate the amount of impervious coverage on site.  

For the more urban, nonresidential areas of the City, stormwater requirements compensate for stormwater detention and treatment. For residential areas and neighborhood commercial there may be an aesthetic and drainage benefit to limiting impervious. Not allowing impervious coverage over exfiltration trenches would be one way to limit coverage and improve the function of the detention areas. As stormwater systems are more expensive than providing open space, there is already a financial incentive for pervious areas. However, the financial incentive has not proved substantial enough encourage open space over drainage devices.

Staff looked at six recently permitted single family homes which all met the building area limit and had impervious coverage of between 47% to 71%, with an average of 58%. Generally, the smaller the lot the greater the percentage of coverage. The pervious limits in other communities appear to be around 65%. Two of the six homes reviewed would exceed that limit. Setting the pervious requirement at a similar limit as other communities would not likely make a change in the design of homes.

To determine whether or not to limit impervious lot coverage the City should identify the intended outcome. Is the City concerned about the amount of stormwater runoff, the appearance of pavement in the front yard, the lack of landscaping in rear yards, the quality of runoff next to waterways or are there other concerns that staff has not identified?  Once an outcome or goal is agreed upon, staff can begin to look for solutions and begin to draft legislation, if necessary.

At the May 3, 2021 City Council Workshop, City Staff discussed with City Council issues related to lot coverage.  At the conclusion of the discussion, City Council requested that Staff produce a list of the “consensus items” determined at the meeting.

Pursuant to Council’s discussion, consensus was reached to direct Staff to address the following:

· Consider the impact of lot coverage on stormwater – quality and quantity.

· Consider imposing a limitation on impervious area.

· Consider amending the allowable encroachments into required yards – including mechanical equipment.

· Consider how the increased elevation of garages has affected lot coverage (driveways, retaining walls, pool decks, etc.).

· Consider including covered lanais and entryways in building area calculation.

Additional information relative to each of these consensus items is provided below. Considering the breadth of the topic related to elevated garages, driveways, retaining walls, and other allowable yard encroachments and the impact revisions to this section will have on numerous sections of the Code of Ordinances, Staff suggests returning at a later date to discuss this issue as a stand-alone conversation. This will allow Staff to coordinate with all necessary departments and solicit input from the community. 
Impact of lot coverage on stormwater:

Subsequent to the May 3, 2021 City Council Workshop and City Council’s identification of consensus items, Council approved Ordinance 2021-14654 adopting revised stormwater regulations designed to increase a development site’s stormwater management system’s retention and detention requirements and incentivize pervious greenspace, best management practices, and building above the minimum code requirements. The changes will compliment and support the City’s stormwater management system’s ability to respond to more frequent and intense storm events, sea level rise, and other consequences of climate change.

While the Ordinance does not prescribe a limitation on impervious area, the revised regulations disincentivize designs that focus on maximizing impervious areas AND incentivize designs that maximize pervious, green space, oversized stormwater management systems, and implementation of Best Management Practices (BMP’s). 

Limitation on impervious area:

City Council expressed concern over the acceleration of teardowns and rebuilds within the City and observed that it appears as if houses are permitted to build from lot line to lot line with little to no green space. Council asked staff to offer recommendations on the implementation of a maximum impervious coverage standard for new construction. The most effective way to limit impervious coverage would be through revisions to the landscape requirements for single-family and 2-family residential properties.
During preliminary discussions with PAB and City Council of the stormwater regulations changes, Staff proposed revisions to the landscaping section of Chapter 50, including adding a limitation on impervious area within the required front yard for new single-family or 2-family residences. Currently, there are very little landscape requirements for single-family and 2-family residential development in the Code. Ultimately, City Council chose to move forward with only the stormwater regulations and the landscaping changes were removed following the Workshop on February 16, 2021. The revisions proposed at the time included:
Sec. 50-76. - Landscaping standards for new single-family and 2-family dwellings. 

(a)  Applicability. The minimum standards for landscaping set forth in this section are applicable to the construction of a new single-family or 2-family dwelling. A landscape plan, prepared by a design professional, indicating demonstrating compliance with this section will be required as part of the building permit review. These minimum standards and shall must be complied with prior to the issuance of a certificate of occupancy by the building official, as certified by the design professional. Excluded from this section are buildings, sidewalks, driveways and other impermeable surfaces. 

(b)  Plantings required. Any part of the site which is not designed for use of buildings or impervious areas, sidewalks, and driveways or is otherwise an impermeable surface shall must be planted with sod or a combination of sod, mulch, trees, shrubs and groundcover.  and landscaping material. 

(1) 
All pervious areas within front yards must be planted with a minimum of 50% of tress shrubs and groundcover. 

(2) 
Paved areas within the front yard will be limited according to Section 16-115. 

(3) 
For front yards abutting the Gulf of Mexico, sod areas may be increased up to 70% of the pervious area. 
(c)  Barren soil prohibited. No area shall will be maintained with barren soil or sand except for planting beds and areas around trees or plants. 

(d)  Use of rocks, shell or similar matter. Rocks, stone, shell, gravel or similar matter shall will not be used for more than 10 percent of a front yard except for planting beds and areas around trees or plants. 

Staff originally proposed requiring that 70% of the required front yard be planted as green space, allowing for front yard pavement coverage of only 30 percent during the Stormwater Code update process; however, it was determined that this limit would not be possible for some smaller homes. The percentage of green space was reduced to 50% of the required front yard in subsequent iterations of the proposed Ordinance, but the landscape section was eliminated from the final adopted version.
Allowable encroachments into required yards:
Section 56-54 of the Code of Ordinances provides allowable encroachments into required yards as follows:

Sec. 56-54. Yards.

(a)
Encroachments into required yards. Structures less than 30 inches in height, other than swimming pools, are not considered encroachments upon minimum required yards. Every part of every required yard will be open and unobstructed from 30 inches above the ground, as measured from the average elevation of the crown of road along the property frontage, except as provided in this section or section 56-45, Pools. 

(1)
Exceptions:

a.
Bermed earth, plant materials and driveways that follow the contours of the grade are not considered encroachments. 

b.
Cornices, overhangs, decorative awnings with no ground support installed over windows and at entrances, eaves and gutters, chimneys, bay windows, balconies, means of egress, and required stair railings associated with the means of egress, may project at maximum of 36 inches into required yards, except as limited in the R1-15A zoning district. 

c.
Larger awnings, such as porte cocheres, requiring pole supports to be placed in a setback area, or those without pole supports which encroach more than 36 inches into required yards, may be approved at the discretion of the city manager. These encroachments are permitted in all zoning districts except single-family districts, and such awnings must function as decorative architectural elements as opposed to garage, carport or other similar storage facilities. 

d.
Unscreened and unroofed decks, with or without pools, are permitted to extend into required primary structure rear yards and side yards provided that these decks must not exceed a height of 30 inches above the crown of the road with an additional six inches of height for every 12 inches of horizontal distance from either the side or rear property lines, whichever is closer, up to a maximum of the height of the minimum finished floor height or six feet above the crown of the road, whichever is greater. The minimum finished floor height is determined by the requirements of FEMA and the Florida Building Code. Pool and spa coping may extend up to one foot vertically above the deck. Safety railings may project above the pool deck the minimum necessary to meet the Florida Building Code requirements for safety railings. 

e.
Mechanical equipment is governed under section 56-41, Mechanical equipment. 
In 2006, in response to citizen concerns City Council discussed the impacts of new construction on adjacent properties and adopted an Ordinance addressing numerous “nuisance conditions”, including mechanical equipment. Specifically, City Council addressed generators and their placement within the required side yard. Pursuant to Ordinance 2006-11495 (a copy of which is included in the agenda packet material), Section 56-41 of the Code was implemented which provides that mechanical equipment may be located within a required yard, dependent upon whether the house was constructed before or after December 2006 (the effective date of the Ordinance).
Sec. 56-41. Mechanical equipment.

(a)
Mechanical equipment installed with new construction or with additions or alterations exceeding 50 percent of the assessed value of the existing structure may not be located in a required yard regardless of the height or projection of the equipment. Air conditioning and pool equipment permitted and installed prior to the effective date of this ordinance may be maintained and replaced provided the new equipment does not encroach more than 36 inches into any required yard. New generators may be installed adjacent to existing single-family homes permitted and constructed prior to the effective date of the ordinance codified in this section; provided, that the new equipment does not encroach more than 36 inches into any required side yard. All new and replaced mechanical equipment must be screened from view to the full height of the equipment consistent with all applicable fencing and landscaping requirements and manufacturer's specifications. Screening walls and fences around replacement equipment may exceed the allowable height limitations provided the height is the minimum required to screen from view to the full height of the equipment and the projection into the required yard is the minimum encroachment necessary per manufacturers' specifications. 

(b)
In all zone districts except C3, C4 and I, heating, ventilating and air conditioning equipment and ductwork and the like located on building rooftops shall be shielded from ground level view within 1,000 feet of the building. If shielding cannot be accomplished by judicious placement of the equipment, ornamental screening visually compatible with the building is required. 

(c)
Permanently installed generators within 15 feet of a property line shall use propane, natural gas or fuel with similar exhaust impacts. Gasoline or diesel-powered generators shall be prohibited within 15 feet of a property line. 

(d)
Automatic cycling of generators shall take place between 9:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m., Monday through Thursday. 

New generators may be installed adjacent to existing single-family homes permitted and constructed prior to December 2006, provided that the new equipment does not encroach more than 36 inches into any required side yard; however, generators installed on houses permitted and constructed after December 2006 must comply with the required setbacks in the district.
City Council expressed an interest in exploring the option of allowing mechanical equipment to encroach into the required setbacks for existing and new construction.
Pursuant to updated FEMA regulations, all mechanical, electrical, and plumbing equipment (excluding pool equipment) must be elevated to the base flood elevation plus one foot requirement. Therefore, equipment that would have been located on the ground when the Ordinance was originally passed in 2006 is now required to be elevated on a platform.
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Impact of increased elevation of garages upon lot coverage:

City Council expressed concern over the impacts of new construction trends such as raising garage floors, filling front yards, building large motor courts, and extending pool decks into setbacks. Council asked Staff to study and offer recommendations in the matters of the garage floor height, retaining wall, one foot of fill, site grade, floodplain, and mechanical equipment as they pertained to different neighborhoods.

Staff (all applicable departments) will return to a future meeting with additional information including, but not limited to:  regulations contained in Chapter 56 of the Land Development Code related to allowable setback encroachments (retaining walls, privacy walls, structures under 30 inches in height measured from the crown-of-road elevation, pools and pool decks, etc.).
Including covered lanais and entryways in building area calculation:

Currently, single family residential lots are limited by building area, which includes only the area covered by roof and enclosed by walls or any other enclosure system (excluding mesh screening). Covered entryways and outdoor living area are, therefore, not included in the calculation of building area. The exclusion of mesh screening as an enclosure means that lanais are not calculated against lot coverage, either.
“Building area, relative to single-family residential lots, means that portion of lot coverage which is the sum total of all lot area covered by roof and which is enclosed by walls or any other enclosure system. Mesh screening shall not be considered a wall or enclosure system. Building area is calculated as the area within the outermost perimeter of the enclosing walls or enclosure system.”

Alternatively, multifamily residential lots are limited by lot coverage, which does include all area covered by roof, whether enclosed or not enclosed.
“Lot coverage means that percentage of a lot or parcel of land that is covered or occupied by all buildings, including accessory buildings, under the terms of this land development code. Fences, shuffleboard courts, swimming pools and the like shall not be included in computing lot coverage. Balconies and means of egress shall be included in determining building coverage if either of the following conditions exists and to the extent that such conditions exist:

(3)  Balconies and means of egress project more than six feet from the building wall of any floor.

(4)  The combined length of balconies and means of egress on any one floor level along a building wall exceeds 50 percent of the length of the wall.”

City Council expressed an interest in exploring the option of including all areas that are covered by roof in the building area calculation for single family residential construction.

RECOMMENDATION:

Discuss the issue of lot coverage as it relates to imposing a limitation on impervious area for single-family and 2-family residential lots, amending the allowable encroachments into required yards, and including covered lanais and entryways in building area calculation and provide direction to staff on the next steps.
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